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I    N   T   E     R  

MEMO  
 
 
 
 

O   F   F  I  C   E 
 
To: Randy Recklaus, Village Manager 
From: Tom Kuehne, Finance Director/Treasurer 
Date: March 1, 2023 
Subject:  PROPOSED INCREASE IN COOK COUNTY LOSS FACTOR 
  

 
The Cook County Clerk has a standing policy to add a 5% loss factor to the debt service levy, 
and a 3% loss factor to all other fund tax levies of government agencies in Cook County, unless 
directed otherwise by the government agency.  The purpose of adding a loss factor to an agencies 
tax levies, is to offset the loss in tax collections due to appeals or other tax actions, thereby 
providing taxing districts the ability to collect the amount levied. 
 
Sometime in the past, the Village of Arlington Heights reduced the standard loss factor to 1% for 
all tax levies.  However, as shown on page 166 of the 2021 Audit (attached), the Village has only 
received an average of 98.39% of its tax levy over the past ten years.  The tax levy receipt 
disparity was upended further a few years ago, when the State mandated that Police and Fire 
Pension Fund levies were required to be funded 100% from a community’s tax receipts.  That 
has meant that the Village’s other tax levies have been reduced further, to ensure that 100% of 
the public safety pension fund levies are funded. 
 
Per the attached Northwest Municipal Conference Cook County Property Tax Survey, of the 20 
communities responding, 8 follow Cook County’s standard loss factor policy of 5% for debt 
service and 3% for all other levies.  Of the remaining responses 4 use 2% for all levies, 3 use 1% 
for all levies, 1 uses 0%, and 3 use 2-3% just for debt service levies. 
 
To ensure that the Village’s tax levy collections match more typically its tax levies, Staff 
recommends that the loss factor applied by Cook County be revised to 2% for all Village levies.  
It is further recommended that this be applied to the 2023 tax levy payable in 2024.  The Village 
would be required to send an approved resolution to Cook County authorizing this suggested 
change.  
 






